Summary of Graduate Studies Committee Meeting:

Graduate Studies Committee Meeting

Tuesday, February 22, 2011

1:00 p.m.

Room 4118 DP (Huston Conference Room)
1- Base funding: 

It was advised that base funding is essential for students who otherwise would need to work outside the faculty to sustain their living expenses. Thus, this fund was intended to help students focus on their research work to finish their degrees.

Accordingly, it was advised that Ph.D. students are eligible for base funding up to 4 years (continued funding will not be provided to Ph.D. students unless they have passed their candidacy examination before the end of two years in their program and would be eligible to continue to the 3rd years only after completion of their candidacy exam (Graduate Studies Committee Meeting Minutes; April 1, 2009)

Similar to Ph.D. students, M.Sc. students are eligible for base funding up to 2 years.

Major scholarship holders are not eligible. A major award is an award whose value is greater than $13,000.

Canadian, Permanent Resident/Study Permit graduate students are eligible for up to $6,000 per term ($2,000 from supervisor and $4,000 from Faculty). Not all supervisors are able to provide financial support for their graduate students, therefore, the Faculty has had to provide the additional monies to bring the base funding to the minimum per term. 

It was also advised that commencing September 2011 there will be a tuition fees increase and will be divided over 3 semesters namely (Fall, Winter, and Summer).

2- Summer funding for graduate students:

PGSA representatives advised that there are several students who do not have sufficient funds during the summer months. It was advised that there is no University of Alberta policy to force supervisors to financially support graduate students during the Summer months. It was decided that the PGSA representatives would work on a proposal to be presented to Faculty Council regarding compulsory Faculty support for the summer.  The proposal would come to the Graduate Studies Committee before being forwarded to Faculty Council.

In addition, it was advised by that the proposal should be completely focused on base fund for 4 years for Ph.D. and 2 years for M.Sc. students including the summer time funding. Putting the 5th year base fund in the proposal according to her experience with the faculty council would weaken the proposal completely and it may not pass through the faculty council.

3- Financial support for graduate students in their 5th year of Ph.D. degree program:

According to December 2, 2009 meeting of the council, the committee approved that Ph.D. students base funding be revised from 5 years to 4 years. Therefore, it was decided that review of graduate students without funding and going into their 5th year would be reviewed on a ‘case by case’ basis.

4- Graduate Studies Committee (PGSA representation):

The Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research have advised that graduate student representatives are not approved to sit on the scholarship committee meetings due to the confidential material being reviewed (i.e. transcripts and letters of reference).  Previously, PGSA members were involved on our Faculty’s Graduate Studies Committee scholarship meetings; however, due to a breach of confidentiality and information from within the meeting being shared with students, this change was made based on the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research’s recommendation.

5- Scholarship applications:

The eligibility of graduate students to apply for scholarships was reviewed.  To be competitive, from past experience and success, a GPA of 3.8 or higher is required and publications are required after 1-2 years in the program.  Each competition notice clearly states the eligibility criteria and requires correct information to be recorded on the scholarship application. Due to some graduate students not recording correct information, especially in the exact amount of funding being receive, severe actions have had to be taken in these cases.

Each scholarship competition is just that; a competition.  Not everyone can be successful.  It was disclosed how some students have complained inappropriately in person or by rude emails.  

In the future, non-successful applicants will receive a letter with this additional paragraph “please contact one of the Graduate Student Representatives of the Graduate Studies Committee (N. Safaei-Nikouei and A. Anwar Mohamed) for this current year, if you have any comments and/or concerns on this decision”.

6- New admission of Non-funded students:

There will be a meeting on April, 7, 2011 to consider applicants to the Faculty with no funding. Decisions to admit these students will be based on Faculty-approved funding and availability. Therefore, Mr. F. Hanta, will update the committee next meeting with budget information and exact dollar amount of available graduate student funding. This budget will cover newly admitted students’ in addition to current students’ base fund. 

7- TA assignments:

Due to specific TA requests (i.e. licensed pharmacist, specialized needs), it was advised that the two Divisions met to discuss how to proceed with these specific needs.  It was approved that the names of graduate students who had applied for a TA be provided to academic staff for their selection and specific requirements.  Once the specialized needs for TA’s is covered, then the assignment of the other TA positions would proceed.

8- Recruitment Scholarships:

It was advised that we have been given the following monies from FGSR for recruitment scholarships:


6 units of $5,000 ea = $30,000 over 4 years

This money is to be used to recruit outstanding students (GPA of 3.7 and higher) for September, 2011 and/or January, 2012.  The eligibility criteria (i.e. Ph.D. students only), etc. will be deferred for discussed at the April, 2011 Graduate Studies Committee meeting.
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